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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda: 3, 11, and 14. Item 13d was un-starred.
	

	
	


	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 7 November 2012
	

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING 
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	In relation to minute 12/91 (Chair’s report), it was confirmed that the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) institutional review would take place in the academic year 2014/15. 
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	Reported
	The committee were invited to consider the QAA’s consultation on the new review method: ‘Higher Education Review: A More Risk-Based Approach to the Quality Assurance of Higher Education in England’ and provide feedback to the Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships) for the University response to the consultation.
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	Reported
	In relation to minute 12/93 (Chair’s report), it was reported that the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office  was working closely with the Strategic Planning and Change Unit to align annual course monitoring processes with the new strategic planning process where possible. An update would be presented to the next meeting. 
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	CHAIR’S ACTION
	

	
	
	13/4

	Received
	A note of action taken by the Chair on behalf of the committee since the last meeting.
	

	
	
	

	CHAIR’S REPORT 
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A brief update on external developments impacting on the work of the committee.
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	UPDATES FROM TASK AND FINISH GROUP: MARKING POLICY
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Since the last QAEC meeting, the Marking Policy Task and Finish group had met and had established that minor changes and improvements to the current policy would be advisable, rather than a major overhaul. The group would be looking at examples from across the sector of how institutions moderate coursework.

	      13/6

	
	The group had been requested by the Pro-Vice Chancellor Academic Standards to look at the turnaround time for feedback on assessed work (currently four weeks). The group decided that it would not benefit students to have a reduced turnaround time, as this could have an impact on feedback quality. The group had emphasised that it was important for departments to meet the four week deadline and to communicate with students promptly if there was to be any delay in feedback. 
	13/7

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM WORKING GROUP: STUDENT COURSE REPRESENTATIVE SYSTEM
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Since the last QAEC the Students’ Union Vice-President Education had met with Departmental Administrators and it was agreed that the Students’ Union would co-ordinate the Course Representative election system.
	13/8

	
	
	

	
	The working group would be meeting on 12 February to review the roles of Course Representatives, the partnership between the University and the Students’ Union in relation to Course Representatives; the training and the involvement of the University. 
	13/9

	
	
	

	
	It was confirmed that the Students’ Union would be recruiting a permanent member of staff as Student Engagement and Impact Manager, which would provide support for the Vice-President Education.
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	CODE OF PRACTICE FOR STUDENT REPRESENTATION WITHIN DEPARTMENTS AND SCHOOLS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	In preparation for the above working group, the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office and the Students’ Union Vice-President Education had reviewed the University’s ‘Code of Practice for Student Representation within Departments and Schools’ to bring it up to date. The key changes were:
i. Students’ Union title changes.

ii. Making explicit the requirement for the sharing of outcomes of external examiner reports with students.

iii. Updates to the election process.

iv. Updates regarding the publishing of Staff Student Liaison Committee minutes to all students. 
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	UK QUALITY CODE FOR HIGHER EDUCATION: CHAPTER B10 MANAGING HIGHER EDUCATION PROVISION WITH OTHERS
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office on a new chapter of the UK Quality Code for Higher Education, Chapter B10: Managing Higher Education Provision with Others.  It was noted that the quality code sets out ‘expectations’ of all higher education providers and a series of indicators of sound practice. 
	13/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	 It was highlighted that in addition to activities typically perceived as ‘collaborative provision’, the new chapter encompassed work placements, study abroad, and using facilities off campus where these were necessary for the achievement of learning outcomes. It was emphasised that the QAA had stated that the code was not designed to be a ‘one size fits all’ approach, and had recognised that institutions do and should adopt differing policies and procedures dependent on the nature and complexity of the activity and the associated risk. 
	13/13

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office and the Office for International Affairs were both undertaking a mapping of University activity against the indicators in Chapter B10.
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	UPDATE ON ACTIVITY RELATING TO WORK-BASED AND PLACEMENT LEARNING
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	At QAEC in November the committee had agreed a number of amendments to be made to the Quality framework, guidelines and approval processes in relation to work-based and placement learning. Since the November meeting the following developments were in progress, managed variously by the Office for International Affairs, the Head of Health and Safety, Learning and Development, and the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office:
i. A generic placement year handbook which would be designed to be suitable for all placements, and would contain some fixed sections and others which could be used or adapted where needed. 
ii. Pre-departure check-lists and guide for international placements.
iii. A new web-based risk, health and safety standards for staff and students.
iv. Knowledge bank developed to be a repository for work-based learning resources.
v. Essex Abroad operational handbook.
vi. Amended approval process, guidelines and forms on the ASPO website.
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	REPORT FROM RETENTION AND SUCCESS IMPLEMENTATION GROUP
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A discussion paper regarding undergraduate student retention, progression and success, together with a timeline indicating possible activity and interventions for 2013-14. The committee was invited to identify up to 10 key actions that departments should prioritise in relation to student retention which could then be discussed further at Academic Board and Senate.
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	Noted
	During discussion the following points were highlighted:
i. The importance of communicating with students before they arrive with information about reading lists, how to study for their degree and useful contacts.
ii. Departmental events to have a higher focus within the Freshers’ week and clear communication to staff about the events that are on during the week.

iii. It can be good practice to use current students in pre-arrival and Freshers’ week to help support new students.
iv. Consider providing a ‘long thin’ induction to provide students with information when they need it during the year rather than all in the first week. 
v. It was important to monitor student engagement in the first few weeks of term and around exams, as it had been established that students were most likely to leave at these times.
	13/17

	
	
	

	Action
	Members of QAEC were asked to send any further feedback to the Student Retention Officer prior to the meeting of Academic Board.
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	STUDENT ENTRY PROFILE, PROGRESSION AND DEGREE OUTCOME STATISTICS
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of undergraduate student entry profile, progression and degree awards for the academic year 2011/12. The entry profile report showed for the first time the profile of students registered on degree courses in terms of their entry qualification and demographic factors.
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	Noted
	It was noted that there was a fall in the students completing in the standard time, this should be observed especially in light of the £9000 fees in place. 
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	Noted
	It was noted that the Equality and Diversity Committee considered this data with regards to equality and diversity issues. It was suggested that any findings from the Equality and Diversity Committee should be brought to the attention of QAEC and Faculty Boards.
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	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2011-12 FEEDBACK FROM FACULTY BOARDS
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from each of the Faculty Deans on matters arising from consideration of responses to student satisfaction surveys.
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	During discussion, the following points were noted:

· It was essential that students complete at least seventy per cent of the national surveys (NSS, PTES, PRES) and answer at least one question in each section in order for their response to be counted and thus ensure optimum response rate for the survey.

· Departments should make students aware of how survey results were calculated – for example the difference between a response of ‘neither agree nor disagree’ and a response of ‘not applicable’.
· The Faculty of Law and Management had noted a correlation between feedback from external examiners and the survey scores for assessment and feedback. 

· Some actions taken in response to student feedback would have a longer time-span before any impact might be measured. For example, the School of Law had undertaken a detailed undergraduate curriculum review in the academic year 2011-12, but the impact of changes would probably not be visible until NSS 2014 at the earliest.
· The Faculty of Science and Engineering reported on work undertaken to develop the use of group presentations, which it was felt had contributed to an improvement in scores for personal development.
· It was noted that the Strategic Planning and Change Section had held a meeting with each Faculty during the autumn term to review NSS results and consider actions and examples of good practice.

· The Student Union Vice-President Education stated that students reported that they struggled to summarise their whole experience within the questions set out by the NSS.
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	RESEARCH-LED EDUCATION FINAL REPORT
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Pro-Vice-Chancellor Academic Standards and the Head of Learning and Development on research-led education at the University. On behalf of the committee the Chair thanked Departments for the work undertaken which had contributed to a very comprehensive report.
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	Noted
	Departments had been asked to provide information about how they had considered using the Griffiths typology as a framework for articulating the research-teaching relationships at the University.  Departments had discussed the research teaching relationship within the context of their own discipline(s) and clarified how such values were coherent with the student learning experience provided. They had also consulted with students on their perception of the relationship between research and teaching from their own experience.
It was reported that Departments had engaged positively with this process. In reviewing the relationship between research and teaching, a common theme emerging was that departments found their research activity was being ‘undersold’ and that students were regularly unaware of academic research being undertaken by staff.

There needed to be a shared language to express research-led teaching, which would also help promote it to prospective students. The paper proposed a pyramid of language which could be used to integrate the concepts. 
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	Approved
	QAEC endorsed the recommendations set out in the paper for activity to be undertaken as a pre-cursor to, and together with, the development of the Education Strategy in 2013-14. This would include:

· Strategic Planning and Change, Learning and Development and the PVC Academic Standards to collaborate on the development of an inclusive framework of descriptors that capture the rich variety of research-led education at the University of Essex.

· Existing quality assurance and enhancement documentation and processes to be modified to include direct reference to the research/teaching nexus.

· For 2013/14 onwards, a staff/student Research Programme to be established.

· From summer term 2012/13 Learning and Development to establish a dedicated strand of frontrunners to support student-led projects which impact on the curriculum.
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	UPDATE FROM SUB-COMMITTEE ON LEARNING AND TEACHING INNOVATION
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Sub-Committee on Learning and Teaching Innovation.
	13/27

	
	
	

	UPDATE LEARNING AND DEVELOPMENT PROJECT STRAND 
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on projects being undertaken by Learning and Development in collaboration with staff and students across the University.
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	CADENZA
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on CADENZA, the University’s Professional Development Framework for those teaching and supporting learning in higher education.
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	REPORT ON A STUDENT APPEAL UPHELD BY THE OIA
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A background report on a student appeal that was upheld by the OIA. This report had been requested at the previous meeting. 
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	Reported
	In the light of the report the Director of the Student Support had proposed a review of special arrangements for examinations, and the guidance for departments. It would be recommended that all undergraduate and postgraduate directors complete the University’s online equality and diversity course.
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	ADMISSIONS SUB-COMMITTEE REPORT
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Report from the meeting of the Admissions Sub-Committee held on 15 January 2013.
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	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	
	None
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	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	
	Wednesday 8 May 2013, 14.00 – 16.00, Room 5S.4.11
	


Liz Dobson-McKittrick

Academic Standards and Partnerships Officer
March 2013
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